ASSOCIATION NEWS

ANNOUNCEMENT OF NOMINATING COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS

For Selection of Officers of the American Political Science Association For 1970-71

Officers to be selected: President-Elect, three Vice Presidents, Secretary, Treasurer, eight Members of the Council for two-year terms. All members of the Association are invited to submit suggestions to the Chairman or other members of the Nominating Committee.

Frederic Cleaveland, Chairman, University of North Carolina Harry Eckstein, Princeton University Leon Epstein, University of Wisconsin William Livingston, University of Texas Duncan MacRae, University of Chicago Sheldon Wolin, University of California, Berkeley

SIXTY-FOURTH ANNUAL MEETING OF THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION

MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING

The Council of the American Political Science Association met at 2 p.m., September 2, 1968, at the Washington Hilton Hotel, with President Merle Fainsod presiding. Officers, members of the Council, nominees for election in 1968, and former Presidents of the Association were present.

President Merle Fainsod thanked the staff, the Editor of the *Review*, the Program Chairman for 1968, and the members of the Executive Committee for their help in the past year.

The Executive Director, Evron Kirkpatrick, presented his report, printed in the Program of the 1968 Annual Meeting. He noted the advent of the newsletter of the Association, P.S., in the autumn of 1967, the appearance of the Biographicial Directory, and the publication of a booklet of abstracts of papers presented at the 1968 Meeting.

The Chairman of the Program Committee for 1968, Joseph LaPalombara, gave his report. He regretted that all requests for panels and special treatment of certain subjects could not be fulfilled, but he noted that matters of public policy and major controversial political issues were being discussed. He thanked the members of his Committee and the staff and officers of the Association for their co-operation.

The Editor of the Review, Austin Ranney, submitted his report, printed in the Program of the 1968 Annual Meeting. He noted that the new space in the Review, made available by the publication of the newsletter, has permitted an appreciable diminution in the backlog of manuscripts awaiting publication. A motion was passed unanimously that Melvin Richter replace J. Roland Pennock, who has resigned as Editorial Associate of the Review.

In his capacity as Chairman of the Committee on Journals, Ranney presented his report, printed in P.S., Volume I, Number 3. The Committee commended the Editor of P.S., Earl M. Baker, and there was some discussion of the contents of the newsletter. There was also discussion of the problem of suitable outlets for various types of articles, the possibilities of new mechanisms for communication of information and data, and possibilities for consideration of establishing some new Association-sponsored journals. The Council unanimously adopted motions to continue the life

of the Committee, to authorize the Chairman to invite editors of other journals of political science to attend up to two meetings per year for each of the next two years for the discussion of matters of mutual interest and the possible development of better modes of communication and cooperation, and to authorize the Executive Committee to set editorial policy for P.S.—to act as an editorial board or delegate its authority. The Committee was also directed to present a further report to the Council at the annual Meeting of the Association in 1969.

The Council then turned to consideration of two proposed amendments to Article II, Paragraph 2 of the Constitution. There followed a lengthy discussion of the amendment proposed by Samuel Hendel, et al., to add the following italicized sentence to Paragraph 2 of Article II, making it read:

The Association as such is non-partisan. It will not support political parties or candidates. It will not commit its members on questions of public policy nor take positions not immediately concerned with its direct purpose as stated above. The Association shall not be debarred, however, from adopting resolutions or taking such other action as it deems appropriate in support of academic freedom and of freedom of expression by and within the Association, the political science profession, and the university, when in its judgment such freedom has been clearly and seriously violated or is clearly and seriously threatened.

A motion that the Council recommend passage of the amendment was passed, 13 in favor, 9 opposed, 1 abstaining, 3 absent.

After a preliminary discussion of an amendment proposed by H. Mark Roelofs, et al., the Council received the report of the Treasurer, Max Kampelman. He indicated satisfaction with the financial condition of the Association. The projected budget for 1968-69 was unanimously approved by the Council. The Executive Director was unanimously authorized on behalf of the Council to express appreciation for the grants and gifts received from donors. The Council also unanimously moved to express thanks andappreciation to Kampelman for years of devoted and dedicated service and for his many contributions to the Association, both as unpaid Treasurer and legal counsel, and to wish him well in the future. The Treasurer thanked the Council members for their help and kindness.

The President adjourned the first session of the Council at 5:30 p.m.

The second session of the Council met at 9:10 a.m. on September 3, 1968. A request by David Morris, a member of the Association, to attend the meeting as an observer, was unanimously granted.

Marver Bernstein, Chairman of the Committee on Professional Standards and Responsibilities, reviewed the Committee's Final Report, Ethical Problems of Academic Political Scientists, reprinted from P.S., Volume I, Number 3. A member of the Department of Political Science at the University of Oregon, Professor James Davies, at the invitation of the Council, reviewed the resolution submitted, entitled, "Oregon Statement on Professional Ethics," printed in P.S., Volume I, Number 3. The discussion that ensued permitted agreement on the clarification of certain words of the Committee's Report. The Council adopted the following motion:

The Association thanks Professor Bernstein and the Members of his Committee for their conscientious work and thoughtful report on these complex and difficult problems.

The Association directs the President to appoint a Standing Committee on Professional Ethics and charge it with the activities and responsibilities outlined in Part II, Section A of the Bernstein Report.

The Association accepts the rules suggested by the Bernstein Committee and the Oregon Department, not as legislation binding all political scientists, but as expressions of principles to (1) help focus the profession's discussions of ethical problems, (2) serve as points of departure for the new standing committee's deliberations, and (3) contribute to the possible eventual formation of a professional code of ethics. All members of the Association are urged to bring their views on these and related matters to the standing committee's attention.

The Council recommended unanimously that a resolution submitted by David Kettler, concerning matters allegedly slighted by the Committee on Professional Standards and Responsibilities, be referred to a proposed Standing Committee on Professional Ethics, along with its supporting memorandum, without approval or disapproval, if such a Committee be established and if it be authorized by the Business Meeting.

Photo credits for Annual Meeting pictures in Fall 1968 P. S. Roy DesRuisseaux, Capitol-Glogau.

The Council then considered seven resolutions regarding the Chicago site of the 1970 Meeting. Members expressed concern over recent incidents of violence in Chicago and the problem of making a dispassionate evaluation. The increasingly difficult problem of finding suitable and ample accommodation for Meetings of the Association was also discussed. It was noted that certain resolutions proposing transfer of the 1970 meeting from Chicago violated Article II of the Constitution of the Association. It was further observed that some resolutions constituted, in effect, Bills of Attainder. The Council decided to consider first a motion that took note of objections to Chicago as a site for the 1970 meeting and a request to hold a meeting in the near future in the Western part of the country. This motion was defeated, 10 in favor; 11 opposed, 1 abstaining. The mover then joined others in the Council in voting for the recommendation of the adoption of a resolution by Morley Segal, 13 in favor, 6 opposed, 3 abstaining:

Whereas it is essential to the profession of political science that its discussion of problems of interest to its members be dissussed in an atmosphere conducive to free discussion, debate and dissent, without fear of private or official intimidation or fear for the physical security of its members,

Be it therefore resolved that the membership of the American Political Science Association, at its business meeting of September 4, 1968, instruct its Council and officers to seek a site other than Chicago for its annual meeting of 1970.

The Council recommended rejection of a second resolution which reproduced the second paragraph of his first resolution, 6 in favor, 11 opposed, 5 abstaining. Five other resolutions regarding the Chicago site were not recommended, with no opposition.

In response to a communication from the Western Political Science Association the Council unanimously recommended that the appropriate authorities be directed to schedule the Annual Meeting in 1970 or soon thereafter, in the West, if feasible.

The Council recommended unanimously that a resolution regarding activities of officers and employees of the Association be referred to the proposed Standing Committee on Professional Ethics, if such a Committee be established at the Business Meeting. The Council voted no recommendation, and to pass on to the Business Meeting, a resolution submitted by Michael Margolis, et al, regarding the organiza-

tion of free, noncredit, non-partisan courses in local political organization and action. A motion to refer the resolution to the Executive Committee was defeated.

The Council unanimously passed a motion that officers of the Association arrange facilities for members to attend, if they so desire, all meetings of the Council, as observers. This was in substitution for a resolution by David Morris and Marvin Surkin, calling for open sessions of the Council, which was regarded by the Council as unconstitutional, since part of its text, in effect, amended the Constitution of the Association. The Council also unanimously carried a motion to instruct the Executive Committee to consider and implement, or recommend whatever constitutional or procedural changes may be necessary, to provide for the orderly handling of resolutions introduced by members of the Association.

A resolution dealing with alleged activities of two officers of the Association was discussed by the Council. It was emphatically observed that matters relating to these alleged activities were the subject of exhaustive investigations by an ad hoc committee of former Presidents of the Association and by the Executive Committee, whose findings were the subject of a statement published in the Review, Volume 81, Number 4, and were officially approved by the Council and the Business Meeting of the Association. The Council recommended unanimously the rejection of the resolution, re-affirmed its confidence in and expressed gratitude to the Treasurer and Executive Director for their services.

The Council returned to consideration of the constitutional amendment proposed by H. Mark Roelofs, et al. The Chairman of the Caucus for a New Political Science, Roelofs, at the invitation of the Council, shared his opinion of the objectives of the proposed amendment and made some observations regarding its implementation. The Council voted to recommend adoption of the proposed amendment, which would add the italicized sentence to Paragraph 2 of Article II, as follows:

The Association as such is non-partisan. It will not support political parties or candidates. It will not commit its members on questions of public policy nor take positions not immediately concerned with its direct purpose as stated above. But the Association nonetheless actively encourages in its membership and its journals, research in and concern for significant contemporary political and social problems and policies, however

controversial and subject to partisan discourse in the community at large these may

The tally was 16 in favor, 2 opposed, 4 abstaining or absent.

Austin Ranney read the Report of the President of the International Political Science Association, Carl Friedrich, which observed that the 1970 Meeting would probably take place in London and noted certains plans for the program.

President Fainsod called attention to a letter from former President Arthur Holcombe, which dealt with a proposal for a possible study of the Presidential nominating process in the United States by the Association. The Executive Committee recommended awaiting reports of plans for similar studies in other quarters.

The Council unanimously approved a vote of appreciation of the efforts of the President for his services in the year past. The meeting adjourned at 6 p.m.

Harvey Glickman Secretary

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING

The Annual Business Meeting of the American Political Science Association was called to order by President Merle Fainsod at 8:17 p.m., September 4, 1968.

President Fainsod thanked the officers and staff of the Association, the members of the Council, and the members of the other committees for their help during his term of office.

The Editor of the Review, Austin Ranney, whose report was available to the membership, remarked briefly on the increase in space in the Review for articles, reviews and notes, made possible by the appearance of P.S., the newsletter of the Association. As Chairman of the Committee on Journals, Professor Ranney reported that the Council authorized the following: the Chairman of the Committee on Journals to convene up to two meetings per year for each of the next two years of all editors and political science journals; the Executive Committee to act as the policy-making body of P.S.; the Committee on Journals to continue for one more year.

The Chairman of the Program Committee, Joseph LaPalombara, thanked colleagues, officers and staff of the Association for their cooperation, and emphasized the efforts of the Committee to accommodate as many requests as possible. After the Secretary read the minutes of the Council meeting, the Executive Director called attention to the new publications of the

Association, his full report being available to the membership.

The Treasurer, whose full report was also available, remarked on the continued good financial condition of the Association. After reviewing developments in the financial management of the Association, he made note of his impending departure from office, and he thanked the officers, staff and membership of the Association for their help during his tenure. The President expressed the gratitude of the Association.

The Chairman of the Nominating Committee, Professor Aaron Wildavsky, proposed the following officers for 1968-69:

President Elect: Karl W. Deutsch, Harvard University.

Vice Presidents: James W. Fesler, Yale University;

Hans J. Morgenthau, University of Chicago;

Vernon Van Dyke, State University of Iowa.

Secretary: Bernard L. Kronick, University of Santa Clara.

Treasurer: Francis E. Rourke, Johns Hopkins University.

Members of the Council for two years:

Gordon E. Baker, University of California, Santa Barbara.

Samuel DuBois Cook, Duke University
Josephine F. Milburn, Simmons College
Joseph L. Nogee, University of Houston
A.F.K. Organski, University of Michigan
Frank J. Sorauf, University of Minnesota
Herbert J. Spiro, University of Pennsylvania

Frederick M. Wirt, Denison University.

No nominations were made from the floor, and the new officers were overwhelmingly elected. President Fainsod then invited the President-Elect, Karl Deutsch, to share the platform.

In light of the volume of other business the President proposed a reasonable limit on debate. A motion to apply Roberts Rules of Order to discussion of resolutions and constitutional amendments was carried. H. Mark Roelofs introduced the amendment to Paragraph 2, Article II, associated with his name, as reported in the minutes of the Council meeting (above). After some discussion, a motion to adopt the amendment was carried. Professor Samuel Hendel introduced the amendment to Paragraph 2, Article II, associated with his name, as reported in the minutes of the Council meeting (above). After presentation of opposing views, a motion to amend

the amendment was rejected. The original motion to pass the amendment than carried.

Marver Bernstein, Chairman of the Committee on Professional Standards and Responsibilities, reviewed the major points in the report of the Committee, which was available to the membership. Ranney noted the proposed resolution in response by the Council, as reported in the minutes of the Council meeting, and so moved. Opposition was voiced, and a motion to re-commit the Report to the Committee was defeated. A motion to delete certain words was also rejected. The resolution moved by Ranney then passed.

After presentation of the recommendation by the Council to refer his resolution to the new Standing Committee on Professional Ethics, David Morris introduced the resolution, as follows:

Whereas engaging in covert activities on the part of officers of the Association is contrary to the spirit of their responsibilities in the Association,

Be it resolved that Officers and employees of the Association are enjoined from engaging in intelligence and other covert activities and from using their positions to advance any partisan political interests.

A spirited debate ensued, after which the resolution carried.

Resolutions dealing with the Chicago site of the 1970 Meeting of the Association were taken up. Morley Segal moved his resolution, for which the Council had recommended approval, the text as reported in the minutes of the Council meeting (above). The Treasurer remarked on the nature of contractual obligations of the Association to hotels in Chicago. A motion to table the resolution until legal advice had been rendered was defeated, as was a motion to postpone consideration of the resolution and other related ones for a year. Vigorous discussion followed a motion to consider two related resolutions first, and this was carried, 324 to 197. The related resolutions were rejected, after which the resolution introduced by Segal passed, 409 to 131. Three other resolutions dealing with the Chicago site were then defeated, ad seriatim.

The resolution to schedule an Annual Meeting of the Association in the West in the near future and the Council's recommendation to direct appropriate authorities to do so in 1970 or soon thereafter, if feasible, were both discussed. A motion to amend the recommendation of the Council failed, and the Council's recommendation was moved and passed.

A resolution, introduced by Michael Margolis, et al., which was considered without recommendation by the Council, was discussed. A motion to refer the resolution to the Executive Council for study was carried. The full text of the resolution follows:

Recognizing the increase of responsible participation of young Americans in local, state and national party affairs, and recognizing our responsibility as political scientists and educators to encourage such responsible participation, the American Political Science Association recommends that members at all universities and other educational institutions organize and conduct free, non-credit, non-partisan courses in local political organization and action. The basic purpose of these courses should be to impart to students an understanding of the organization and activity of the local political parties in the educational institution's community, and of the connection of the local organization and activity to state and national political organization and activity. The courses should stress the methods by which interested citizens may participate in and have an impact upon local party affairs, and to help ensure the relevance of this instruction, local party officials and public office holders of the major political parties should be invited to aid in the preparation and teaching of these courses.

President Fainsod then turned over the gavel to the incoming President, David Easton, who declared the meeting adjourned at 11:30 p.m.

Harvey Glickman Secretary

SEMINAR FOR FRESHMAN CONGRESSMEN

In January the Association was co-sponsor of the Seminars for Freshman U.S. Congressmen, with the Legislative Reference Service, Library of Congress, and a bi-partisan group of Members of Congress. There were 40 incoming Congressmen for the opening of the 91st Congress. Seminars were held during the period January 8-13. Members of the sponsoring group of experienced House Members were Representatives Glenn R. Davis (R-Wisconsin), Dante Fascell (D-Florida), William S. Mailliard (R-California), John E. Moss (D-California), James G. O'Hara (D-Michigan), Albert H. Quie (R-Minnesota), Donald Rumsfeld (Text continues on page 28)

Winter 1969 25



Rep. Albert H. Quie (R-Minnesota) Co-chairman



Rep. Morris K. Udall (D-Arizona) Co-chairman



Reps. James G. O'Hara (D-Michigan), Morris K. Udall (D-Arizona), and Donald Rumsfeld (R-Illinois).

Some of the forty Freshman Congressmen, l. to r., Reps. John Wold, Martin B. Mc-Kneally, Wilmer Mizell, Ed Foreman, Keith G. Sebelius, Manuel Lujan, Jr., Louis Frey, Jr.



Photos by Dave Hollander for NBC News Special "Both Our Houses—The New Congress"



Seminar sessions were held in the House Post Office and Civil Service Committee Room.



Opening Session. I to r., Rep. James G. O'Hara (D-Michigan); Lester S. Jayson, Director, Legislative Reference Service; Rep. Gerald R. Ford (R-Michigan), Minority Leader; Rep. Morris K. Udall (D-Arizona); Rep. Albert H. Quie (R-Minnesota); Rep. William S. Maillard (R-California); Rep. Glenn R. Davis (R-Wisconsin); Evron M. Kirkpatrick, Executive Director, APSA.

(R-Illinois), and Morris K. Udall (D-Arizona). Also a member of the Committee was Evron M. Kirkpatrick, Executive Director of the Association.

Each new Member received a copy of The Job of the Congressman, by Donald G. Tacheron and Morris K. Udall, in advance of the seminar series. Members were welcomed during the opening session by the sponsoring group, and remarks were made by the Minority Leader, Gerald R. Ford (R-Michigan). Discussion centered on traditions in the House. Other sessions included "Becoming an Effective and Creative Member of the House," "The Rules of the Legislative Road," including a mock session in the House Chamber, and "Working for the District." Two sessions were also held for new Congressional staff members on "Operation and Administration of the House Office," and "Becoming an Effective Staff Member." The panel of Congressional staff members was composed of John R. Buckley, Administrative Assistant to Representative Dante Fascell (D-Florida); John T. Calkins, Administrative Assistant to Representative Howard W. Robison (R-New York); Clifford O. Gaucher, Administrative Assistant to Representative Philip J. Philbin (D-Massachusetts); and William T. Kendall, Administrative Assistant to Representative Peter B. Frelinghuysen (R-New Jersey).

APSA-NCSS LUNCHEON

The Association was joint sponsor of a political science luncheon at the annual meeting of the National Council for the Social Studies, held November 25-30, 1968, at the Sheraton Park Hotel Washington, D.C. Topic of the meeting was "Goals for Americans in an Urban Age." The luncheon featured B. Douglas Harman, American University, as speaker on the topic "Education and the Impact of Urban Society on American Life." The Association and the NCSS jointly sponsor sessions annually at the annual meetings of both organizations. Harman stressed the necessity for urban problems to be part of the social studies teacher's emphasis, in an effort to focus students' attention to critical areas of concern. A booth was also set up to invite social studies teachers' comments and suggestions for the Association.

ETHICS COMMITTEE APPOINTED

The Committee on Professional Ethics, a standing committee of the Association created by the Annual Business Meeting on the recommendation of the Council in 1968 [See *Minutes*

of the Meeting in this issue], has been appointed by the President of the Association, David Easton, University of Chicago.

Activities of this committee were suggested in the proposal for it contained in the Final Report of the Committee on Professional Standards and Responsibilities, chaired by Marver Bernstein, Princeton University [published in full in P.S., Summer 1968].

The committee's role, according to Part II, Section A of the Bernstein Report, will be "... to consider questions of professional ethics involving members of the American Political Science Association." The description goes on to say:

In the pattern of the common law courts of the Anglo-American world, this committee would identify and clarify specific rules of conduct in the context of actual situations as they may arise. Furthermore, the absence . . . of a formal written code of ethics for the political science profession does not mean that it does not already have a rather considerable code relating to questions of ethical behavior.

The Association accepted the rules outlined in the Bernstein Report, "... not as legislation binding all political scientists, but as expressions of principles. ..." [See *Minutes* for full text.]

Vernon Van Dyke, University of Iowa, was selected as chairman of the committee, with a two year term. Other members are (one year terms) Gwendolyn Carter, Northwestern University; David Fellman, University of Wisconsin; William Riker, University of Rochester; (two year terms) Matthew Holden, Wayne State University; James Prothro, University of North Carolina; (three year terms) Ernest Haas, University of California, Berkeley; Michael Leiserson, University of California, Berkeley; Theodore Lowi, University of Chicago.

ASSOCIATION RESEARCH REPORT REPRINT

Research in Political Science, report of the panels of the Association's Research Committee first published in 1948, will be reprinted. The report, edited by Ernest S. Griffith, included the reports on particular sub-fields of political science with respect to research emphases, and had been out of print. It was originally published by the University of North Carolina Press, and will be reprinted by the Kennikat Press. Publication is expected to be in early spring. Royalties have been assigned by the editor and authors to the Association.

COMMITTEES OF THE ASSOCIATION

The following committees, having been authorized by action of the Council or Executive Committee, have been appointed by President David Easton.

Committee for an Exploratory Study of Graduate Education in Political Science

Morris J. Blachman, New York University Miles Morgan, Harvard University Ken Sharpe, Yale University William Fleming, New York University Isaak Kramnick, Yale University

Committee on Scientific Information Exchange

Carl Beck, Chairman, University of Pittsburgh

Albert Somit, State University of New York, Buffalo

Kenneth Prewitt, University of Chicago Kenneth Janda, Northwestern University

Committee to Review the Graduate Record Examination

William Buchanan, Chairman, Washington and Lee University

Alan Grimes, Michigan State University Gerald Kramer, University of Rochester Charles Jones, University of Arizona Douglas Price, Harvard University

Committee on Professional Ethics

Vernon Van Dyke, Chairman, University of Iowa

Gwendolyn Carter, Northwestern University

David Fellman, University of Wisconsin William Riker, Rochester University Ernst Haas, University of California, Berkeley

Michael Leiserson, University of California

Theodore Lowi, University of Chicago James Prothro, University of North Carolina

Matthew Holden, Wayne State University

Committee on Nominations

Frederic Cleaveland, Chairman, University of North Carolina
Harry Eckstein, Princeton University
Leon Epstein, University of Wisconsin
William Livingston, University of Texas

William Livingston, University of Texas Duncan MacRae, University of Chicago Sheldon Wolin, University of California, Berkeley

Winter 1969

Woodrow Wilson Book Award Committee

J. David Singer, Chairman, University of Michigan

Gladys M. Kammerer, University of Florida

Richard Flathman, University of Chicago

Pi Sigma Alpha Award Committee

John Chapman, Chairman, University of Pittsburgh

Martin Kilson, Harvard University Thomas Dye, Florida State University

Edwards S. Corwin Award Committee

Alpheus T. Mason, Chairman, Princeton University

Alan F. Westin, Columbia University Glendon Schubert, York University

Leonard D. White Award Committee

Lloyd Rudolph, Chairman, University of Chicago

Kenneth M. Dolbeare, University of Wisconsin

John Crecine, University of Michigan

Helen Dwight Reid Award Committee

James Rosenau, Chairman, Rutgers University

Ronald Inglehart, University of Michigan Leon Lindberg, University of Wisconsin

Committee, on Journals

David Easton, University of Chicago Heinz Eulau, Stanford University Robert Lane, Yale University Avery Leiserson, Vanderbilt University Harvey Mansfield, Columbia University Austin Ranney, Chairman, University of Wisconsin

Committees to be appointed by President Easton on the basis of actions of the February meeting of the Council include: a three-member Council Steering Committee, a Constitutional Revision Committee, a Committee on Political Science in the Secondary Schools, a Committee on the Status of Women in the Political Science Profession, and a Committee on the Status of Black Political Scientists in the Profession.

29



WISCONSIN 1. to r., seated: Sen. Ernest C. Keppler, Majority Leader; Wilder W. Crane, Jr., University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee and APSA State Legislative Service Fellow; Assemblyman Alvin Baldus; standing, Earl Sachse, Executive Secretary, Legislative Council; Ronald D. Hedlund, University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee and APSA State Legislative Service Fellow; Assemblyman Harold V. Froelich, Speaker.

THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION STATE LEGISLATIVE SERVICE PROJECT

Six states—Illinois, Iowa, Massachusetts, Rhode Island, West Virginia, Wisconsin—have held conferences recently for new State Legislators in cooperation with the Association's State Legislative Service Project. Supported under a grant from the Ford Foundation, the Legislative Service Projects include the organization of seminars led by senior legislators and other experts in the legislative process and the preparation of handbooks describing the operation of the participating legislatures. Both the seminars and the handbooks emphasize the immediate practical problems of the newcomer—committee assignment and service, relationships with party leadership and colleagues, parliamentary procedure and the conduct of legislative business and constituency service and education.

RHODE ISLAND l. to r., Angelo A. Mosca, Jr., Director of the Legislative Council; Joseph A. Bevilacqua, Speaker of the House of Representatives; Rep. Robert J. McKenna, Professor of Political Science, Salve Regina College.





IOWA l. to r., Sen. Eugene Hill (D-Newton); Arthur Neu (R-Carroll); seated, Robert Rigler (R-New Hampton); Charles Wiggins, Iowa State University, Ames, and APSA State Legislative Service Fellows; Sen. Andrew G. Frommelt (D-Dubuque), Minority Leader.



WEST VIRGINIA I. to r., Del. George H. Seibert, Jr., Minority Leader; Ivor F. Boiarsky, Speaker; Darrell V. McGraw, Jr., West Virginia University and APSA State Legislative Service Fellow; Sen. Lloyd G. Jackson, President of the Senate; Sen. John E. Carrigan, Minority Leader. (Photo by Dave Cruise.)



ILLINOIS 1. to r., H. William Hey, Associate Director, Legislative Council; Rep. Thomas C. Rose, Chairman, New Members Conference; Rep. James D. Nolan, Ph.D. Candidate, University of Illinois; Rep. John H. Conolly, Chairman, Legislative Council; Samuel K. Gove, Director, Institute of Government and Public Affairs, University of Illinois and APSA State Legislative Service Fellow; Sen. W. Russell Arrington, President Pro Tempore of the Senate.

REMARKS OF THE 1970 PROGRAM CHAIRMAN, RICHARD L. MERRITT, UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS MEMORANDUM ON THE 1970 ANNUAL MEETING OF THE APSA

The plan as currently envisioned provides for a larger than usual number of fields, each with a smaller than usual number of panels and papers. The tentative outline envisions 26 fields, each with 3-4 panels of three papers. The reasons for this are several: (1) to permit treatment of a larger number of specialized topics; (2) to facilitate the organizational task of the field chairmen; (3) to permit greater representation at the level of the field chairman; and (4) to make it easier for field chairmen, should they so desire, to turn the dozen papers presented in their panels into an edited book. More generally, this procedure provides for greater flexibility. Several chairmen have not yet been selected.

Tentative Program and Field Chairmen for the 1970 Annual Meeting of the APSA

A. General

- American Political Science—Growth and Prospects, 1945-1970-1995 Chairman: Austin Ranney, University of Wisconsin
- Political Knowledge and Policy Decisions.
 Chairman: Davis B. Bobrow, Department of Defense
- 3. Empirical Political Theory
 Chairman: Hayward R. Alker, Jr.,
 Massachusetts Institute of Technology
- Normative Political Theory Chairman: Judith N. Shklar, Harvard University
- 5. Data and Analysis Chairman:
- B. Interaction among National Systems
 - Patterns of Interaction Chairman: Ole R. Holsti, University of British Columbia
 - Community-Building: International Law and Organization Chairman: Ernst B. Haas, University of California, Berkeley
 - 3. Strategy and Bargaining Chairman:
 - 4. Conflict and Peace Research
 Chairman: Bruce M. Russett, Yale
 University
 - International Communication Chairman: Richard L. Merritt, University of Illinois
 - State and Local Government Chairman: Thomas J. Anton, University of Michigan
 - 7. Urban and Metropolitan Affairs Chairman:
- C. Cross-National Comparisons of System Performance
 - 1. Cross-National Comparisons

- Chairman: Samuel H. Barnes, Unisity of Michigan
- 2. Comparative Communist Systems
 Chairman: Jan Triska, Stanford
 University
- Foreign Policy: Formulation and Implementation Chairman: Wolfram F. Hanrieder, University of California, Santa Barbara
- 4. Political Development Chairman:
- Civil Violence and Revolution Chairman: Raymond Tanter, University of Michigan
- D. Cross-National Comparisons of Political Processes
 - 1. Political Socialization Chairman:
 - Parties and Politics Chairman: Theodore J. Lowi, University of Chicago
 - 3. Leadership
 Chairman: James David Barber,
 Yale University
 - 4. Legislatures and Legislative Behavior
 Chairman:
 - 5. Administrative Behavior Chairman:
 - Judicial Systems and Behavior Chairman: Stuart S. Nagel, University of Illinois
 - 7. Intergovernmental Relations Chairman: Samuel H. Beer, Harvard University
- E. The American Political System
 - The American Polity—Where Is It Heading? Chairman:
 - 2. National Government Chairman:
 - 3. National Defense, Foreign Policy, and Domestic Interests
 Chairman:

P.S.

REQUEST TO THE READERS OF P.S. AND ANNOUNCEMENT OF INDEXING OF ANNUAL MEETING PANEL PAPERS

The Association is currently attempting to locate Annual Meeting panel papers from 1913 through 1955, to complete the files of all Association papers. Prior to the establishment of the national office, sets of papers from meetings were not retained by the Association. Any person or institution with collections of papers from the Annual Meetings of this period are requested to contact the Association so files can be completed. This will be of great assistance to scholars in political science, especially because University Microfilms of Ann Arbor Michigan, has announced that it will support, in cooperation with the Association, the indexing of all panel papers in the Association's files. Those from 1956 through 1967 are now being indexed by Kenneth Janda, Northwestern University. Each subsequent year will be indexed as papers are issued in the Proceedings for that year, and indexes will be designed to be cumulated periodically.

THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION'S

Personnel Service . . .

The American Political Science Association's Personnel Service operates as a "clearing house," bringing together political scientists seeking positions and prospective employers. Registration in the service, at a \$6 per calendar year fee, is open to all members of the Association. Here are the details of its operation.

Position Openings

- A Newsletter is mailed monthly to those Association members seeking positions through the Personnel Service. There are presently over 900 members in the Personnel Service.
- The Newsletter lists, by code number, position openings and job descriptions.

Employers Using the Service

- Any employer may use the Association's Personnel Service.
- Types of positions listed include teaching on the university level, administrative positions with professional organizations, research and administrative positions with federal, state and local government agencies.
- There is no cost to the advertising institution.

For further information concerning registration write to:

Director, Personnel Service

The American Political Science Association

1527 New Hampshire Avenue, N. W., Washington, D. C. 20036

Winter 1969 33